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1. Message from the President

1.1 I am proud to present the 2009 SWAPO Party Election Manifesto to the 
Namibian electorate.

This document presents the policies and strategies of the SWAPO Party for the 
next five years.

Once the mandate of the SWAPO Party is renewed, this Manifesto will serve as a 
contract between the SWAPO Party and the Namibian people.

The SWAPO Party will therefore, without failure, transform our strategies into 
practical and implementable projects and programmes to accelerate economic 
growth, to consolidate service delivery and to improve the living standards of 
all Namibians.

The SWAPO Party has delivered on its commitments made in the SWAPO Party 
Election Manifesto of 2004, and as a responsible organization, has given an 
account of the manner in which it has fulfilled such commitments.

In the Report, titled "Achievements: SWAPO Party Election Manifesto 2004", we 
demonstrated our capacity to deliver on our promises.

1.2 In presenting this Manifesto and the strategies contained herein, we pay 
homage to the heroes and heroines of our struggle, who sacrificed for the 
independence and democracy we enjoy today.

We specifically remember the workers, peasants, youth and students who not only 
played a significant role in the establishment and building of the SWAPO Party 
but also provided all round support and materials needed to carry out the 
struggle for national liberation to its successful conclusion.

It is for these historical realities the SWAPO Party remains deeply rooted in 
these sections of our society and they will continue to be the focus of our 
policies.

1.3 The SWAPO Party will continue to promote democracy, peace, stability, 
protection of the territorial integrity of Namibia and defend the unity of our 
people as symbolized by our badly cry of "One Namibia, One Nation".
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This unifying call has been the source of inspiration and strength in our long 
and bitter struggle for national independence.

To this end, the SWAPO Party recommits itself to the improvement of the quality 
of life of the Namibian people through well-thought out people-centred 
development programmes.

These programmes emphasize ongoing investments in health, education, training, 
housing, infrastructure and the general welfare of our people.

The SWAPO Party recognises the importance and strength of our cultural 
diversity, history, tradition and heritage and its positive impact towards 
nation building.

The SWAPO Party is the only political party that has over the years developed 
institutional capacity and ability to govern and deliver on its promises.

1.4 In order to bring about the required economic growth, the SWAPO Party will 
promote policies and a conducive environment for the development of the private 
sector, investment promotion, trade and international cooperation.

The SWAPO Party will ensure that State-Owned Enterprises continue to be reformed
in order to play their catalytic rile to economic growth through the provision 
of hey services and entry into strategic areas.

The SWAPO Party will continue to drive the implementation of short, medium and 
long term development plans, as well as the implementation of ongoing projects 
and programmes.

1.5 The SWAPO Party will promote and participate in Public-Private Partnership 
arrangements that are meaningful to the development of our country.

The SWAPO Party will continue to encourage and promote the development of the 
culture of entrepreneurship, small and medium enterprises, manufacturing and 
value addition, black economic empowerment and greater diversification of our 
economy.

These changes will include capital market reforms to attract the capital 
required for investment and growth.

The SWAPO Party is committed to undertake such reforms on a balanced approach, 
which on the one hand seeks to optimize domestic saving for national development
and on the other hand to maintain the integrity of such savings and returns 
thereon.

1.6 Greater emphasis will continue to be placed on the development, maintenance 
and rehabilitation of infrastructure such as housing, power generation and 
transmission, water supply, telecommunication, transport and office 
accommodation in order to serve the current and future generations.

It is the commitment of the SWAPO Party to ensure equitable distribution of 
resources and infrastructure development throughout the country.

We are cognisant that industrialization and an export-oriented economy will 
offer the best opportunities to address the challenges of job creation and 
revenue generation in our country.

Therefore, our policies will strike a balance in resource allocation between 
social and productive sectors.

There is no doubt that such policies will further contribute to the reduction 
and eventual elimination of the inherited social and economic inequalities 
leading to the improvement of health and quality of life as well as enhanced 
knowledge and skills needed for the upliftment of all our people.

1.7 The creation of productive jobs remains a high priority for the SWAPO Party.

Therefore, growing the economy is a prerequisite to create much needed job 
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opportunities.

The SWAPO Party will ensure that investments are made and promoted in the 
sectors of agriculture, mining, fisheries and aquaculture, manufacturing, 
tourism, finance, information technology, telecommunication, transport, energy 
development, construction and the development of other critical economic 
infrastructure.

1.8 The SWAPO Party remains committed to the building of a vibrant economy and 
bringing about economic empowerment and greater prosperity for all.

This will be done through the provision of equitable access to resources and 
means of production.

Equally, a greater investment in education, training and skills development will
improve our ability to harness science and technology in the process of 
developing innovation, efficiency and productivity.

We will therefore continue to invest in education and training, research and 
development, acquisition and adaptation of technology.

The SWAPO Party will also ensure that the public service is strengthened and 
capacitated to ensure efficiency, value for money, productivity and a 
cost-effective service delivery.

The programme of public service training will also include aspects of corporate 
culture, ethics and identity.

1.9 Rural development is critical in the developmental agenda of the SWAPO 
Party.

Therefore, new and existing programmes will be further developed and expanded to
increase access to basic infrastructure and services.

Housing, access to potable water, health centres, rural electricity, schools, 
feeder roads, and other social amenities will continues to be developed 
country-wide.

It is the commitment of the SWAPO Party to continue to devote a greater amount 
of public resources to the goal of meeting the social needs of our people.

1.10 Building a just and caring society is central to the SWAPO Party's 
philosophy.

The Party will, therefore, continue to pursue strategies and allocate resources 
towards the prevention and combating of diseases such as HIV / AIDS, 
tuberculosis and malaria.

Resources will be earmarked for strengthening the safety nets which support 
vulnerable groups.

Equally, we are committed to ensuring that all members of society, without 
regard to social status and cultural background, will be accorded the same 
opportunities to develop.

Efforts will be intensified to accelerate the implementation of programmes aimed
at improving the living standards of the veterans of the national liberation 
struggle, to ensure that they live in dignity as a tribute to the sacrifice they
made to bring about national independence and freedom.

1.11 Our country has been faced with floods and droughts over the past years.

It is, therefore, imperative to study and understand the prevailing phenomenon 
of climate change and its potential impact on our lives.

We take cognisance that Namibia depends on agriculture for food security and 
livelihood.
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Therefore, the SWAPO Party will ensure that measure are devised and put in place
to mitigate the negative effects of climate change on our environment and 
economic growth.

Taking into account that the effects of this phenomenon ma occur frequently and 
/ or unexpectedly, Namibia will have to adapt and learn to live under these 
erratic weather conditions.

1.12 The environment belongs to us all, and therefore we all have an obligation 
to help it in a clean and healthy state.

Hence, greater emphasis will be placed on sustainable utilization of our natural
resources, prevention of land degradation, pollution and littering, prevention 
of settlement in flood prone areas and the improvement of the standards and 
quality of physical infrastructure such as bridges, roads and buildings.

1.13 As a rule based organisation, the SWAPO Party recognises the maintenance of
law and order as one of its priorities.

For this reason, laws aimed at effectively preventing and combating crime will 
continue to be strengthened to ensure that Namibia remains a safe and peaceful 
country.

1.14 The SWAPO Party remains committed to a foreign policy that supports good 
neighbourliness, peaceful coexistence and cooperation.

Thus, we will continue to cultivate, nurture and strengthen friendly and 
cooperative bilateral relations with neighbouring states.

The Party will carry on promoting regional integration through membership to 
SACU and SADC.

Furthermore, we will strive to promote world peace and security, fair trade and 
equitable development through membership to regional and multilateral 
organisations.

We will continue to honour international commitments, including those under the 
AU and the UN.

We will therefore continue to maintain and promote friendly relations, justice, 
peace and security, and the elimination of poverty, hunger, disease and 
deprivation.

1.15 The SWAPO Party will put in place a monitoring and evaluation mechanism to 
track the pace and effectiveness of the implementation of the 2009 SWAPO Party 
Election Manifesto on a regular and systematic basis.

This will enrich our understanding and enable us to provide timely 
interventions, where necessary, in order to fulfil the commitments we have made 
to the electorate.

1.16 By presenting the 2009 SWAPO Party Election Manifesto, I am inviting public
debate on this important national development agenda aimed at the socio-economic
development or our country.

The SWAPO Party leadership, along with the entire membership, are prepared to 
engage the electorate around these fundamental issues highlighted in the 2009 
SWAPO Party Election Manifesto.

1.17 The SWAPO Party remains the only driving force for change in Namibia.

The Party has delivered on its promises to the Namibian nation over the past 19 
years and remains a tried and tested political party with the credibility and 
capacity to yet again deliver on its promises.

1.18 I am therefore inviting you to vote for the SWAPO Party.

Your vote for the SWAPO is a vote for a Secure Future, Peace and Prosperity.
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HIFIKEPUNYE POHAMBA

PRESIDENT OF THE SWAOP PARTY

Striving for Economic Independence and Prosperity for all

"The blood waters our freedom"

2. Safeguard Democracy, Unity, Peace, Stability and the Rule of Law

The SWAPO Party subscribes to the principles of transparency, accountability and
good governance through checks and balances

The SWAPO Party recognises the importance of democracy, peace, unity, stability 
and the rule of law as prerequisites for socio-economic advancement.

It is against this background that since independence, SWAPO Party has put 
strong emphasis on the process of national reconciliation, nation building and 
the unity of the people of Namibia while embarking upon the second phase of the 
struggle, that of economic reconstruction and development.

The SWAPO Party is experienced and tested in the art of governing.

As such, the part subscribes to the principles of transparency, accountability 
and good governance through the checks and balances inherent in our democratic 
system.

The SWAPO Party attaches great importance to the preservation of Namibia's 
territorial integrity and sovereignty.

We will continue to build a society premised on the rule of law, a responsive 
and independent judicial system underpinned by a competent and accessible 
government and affordable legal services to the public by maintaining a vibrant 
democracy.

Unity, peace and stability are only possible in an environment where citizens 
are imbued with moral values, cultural identity, self-respect and dignity.

The SWAPO Party will put in place policies that support the role of traditional 
leaders, as custodians, of our traditional culture, history and heritage.

To this end, SWAPO Party will for the next five years continue to pursue the 
following strategies:

2.1 Unfolding the principle of democracy, human rights and freedom.

The party will continue vigorously safeguard, maintain and enhance national 
unity in diversity, the rule of law, good governance, peace, security and 
justice through the development and strengthening of essential institutions.

2.2 Being responsive, efficient, transparent, and accountable in public service 
delivery.

The SWAPO Party will continue with Public Service reform and strengthen its 
performance through the establishment of the Namibian Institute for Public 
Administration and Management (NIPAM).

This will ensure a responsive, dynamic and modern public administration and 
further enhance efficient service delivery and value money.

2.3 Accelerating the implementation pace of decentralization, with the principle
of a Unitary State, as enshrined in the Namibian Constitution, with a view to 
create awareness of Government programmes and projects.

This process will also facilitate the bringing of Government and public services
closer to the people, thereby allowing for active and full participation of our 
people in the governance process.
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2.4 Supporting the development and strengthen of institutions and structures 
that facilitate the participation of the citizenry in socio-economic development
through regional council, local and traditional, including civil society.

2.5 Nurturing a genuine spirit of cooperation with civil society in respect of 
institutional support, technical support, partnerships and other efforts meant 
to complement Government development activities.

2.6 Supporting traditional authorities so that they continue to uphold our rich 
cultural heritage, history and traditional values.

2.7 Ensure the defence and protection of national independence, maintenance of 
law and order and combating of crime and protection of properties through the 
support and strengthening of the law enforcement agencies.

2.8 Continue to devise and implement special programmes on defence and security 
by way of:

2.8.1 Continuing the implementation of the national crime prevention policy and 
strategy, focusing on the prioritization and full implementation of policing 
programs involving community members.

2.8.2 Guaranteeing the country's sovereignty and ensuring effective 
participation in regional and international conflict prevention, resolution and 
peacekeeping missions, strengthening the capacity of the Namibian Defence Force 
by providing it with adequate financial resources, infrastructure and training.

2.8.3 Strengthening the capacity of law enforcement agencies to continuously 
enhance their professionalism, employment conditions, equipment and technology.

2.8.4 Increasing the number of court houses, police stations, improving the 
carrying capacity of prison facilities, allocating adequate resources to enable 
the delivery of justice and efficient correctional services in all regions.

2.8.5 Developing educational programmes and introducing community services for 
juvenile offenders in order to keep them out of prisons, thereby alleviating 
overcrowding.

2.9 Instituting critical interventions required to achieve an adequately 
restorative system for better serving the ends of justice, including:

2.9.1 Reviewing the judicial system in order to put in place an integrated 
judicial system with effective coordination amongst its various components, and 
ensure that the citizenry is sufficiently covered by the legal aid system 
through affordable access to justice.

2.9.2 Providing additional resources to improve the National Forensic Laboratory
with the aim to guarantee timely delivery of forensic services as a strategic 
aid to the criminal justice system in Namibia.

2.9.3 Ensuring that law reform is accelerated and legislation relating to the 
criminal law and socio-economic development are reviewed and harmonized with the
national policy objectives.

2.9. Enhance the rights of victims and their families to be heard in court 
timorously and be kept fully informed about the process of the cases in which 
they are involved.

2.9.5 Implement a community court system to which the police will render 
assistance.

2.9.6 Streamlining institutions responsible for the issuance of national 
documents such as passports, birth certificates and identity documents.

3. Strengthening Economic Management and Accelerating Sustainable Growth

This Election Manifesto comes at a time of a global economic downturn, which 
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inevitably impacting upon the economic performance of Namibia, as is the case 
for all other countries in the world.

However, the SWAPO Party is confident that due to its prudent fiscal and 
macroeconomic policies for the last 19 years, the country is expected to 
withstand the crisis and to fulfil the commitments as envisaged in the SWAPO 
Party Political Programme.

The Namibian economy requires continuous transformation and diversification in 
order to further lessen commodity dependence and move to a more industrialised 
structure where all sectors of the economy contribute significantly to the 
country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP).

To realise this objective, greater emphasis will be placed on economic 
diversification in terms of production and trade.

The SWAPO Party will continue to facilitate the utilisation of regional and 
international trade agreements in order to expand the country's economic space 
and activities so as to overcome the limited domestic market size.

Namibia's economic policy landscape will be refined to address bottlenecks 
supply and obstacles that limit the pace of faster and sustainable economic 
growth, employment creation and poverty eradication.

Namibia's trade, industrial, fiscal and monetary policies will be further and 
strengthened and refocused to support and stimulate production across different 
sectors of the economy.

Regional and local structures represent a core sector of the national economy.

Equally, economic growth and development at local level underpins the country's 
overall economic growth.

Therefore the SWAPO Party economic development policies will aim at bringing 
about economic linkages between various sectors of the economy, forward and 
backward linkages between and within various regions of the country, utilisation
of economic activities and promotion of an overall balanced economic 
development.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

3.1 Promote economic development based on the principle of a mixed economy, as 
provided for in the Constitution of the Republic of Namibia to ensure that all 
Namibians participate fully and benefit from economic activities in the country 
and realize full black economic empowerment in line with the SWAPO Party 
Political Programme.

3.2 Design programmes geared towards encouraging initiatives in economic 
activities, such as SME development, joint ventures and partnerships, especially
between formerly advantaged and disadvantaged Namibian, with a view to bring 
about accelerated economic growth and job creation.

Creativity in entrepreneurship will be encouraged through facilitating access to
resources.

3.3 Refine and consolidate economic policies and programmes that are geared 
towards the creation of an enabling environment to attract and retain 
investments, support research and development, the transfer and adaptation of 
technology, introduction of new techniques for efficient production and skills 
development, in order to achieve competitiveness, economic development and 
greater prosperity for all Namibians.

3.4 Consolidate monetary and fiscal policies geared towards promoting 
investment, high rate of economic growth and employment creation, and to ensure 
forward and backward economic linkages of economic sectors and regions.

3.5 Maintain prudent macroeconomic policies that are responsive to domestic, 
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regional and international economic developments.

3.6 Accelerate implementation of legislation and policies on State-Owned 
Enterprises (SOEs) in order to ensure that the SOEs improve service delivery, 
quality, efficiency and achieve high performance to contribute to national 
economic development.

The SWAPO Party will ensure return-on-investment on the basis of equity 
participation and public-private partnerships with previously disadvantaged 
Namibians.

3.7 Encourage and support investment and funding of regional and local 
infrastructure in order to stimulate growth of local economies.

Deliberate measures will be undertaken to encourage pubic-private partnerships 
initiatives and private investment in the regional and local economies.

3.8 Facilitate the creation of regional and local economic development agencies,
in partnership with the private sector, to provide technical support and 
advisory services to regional and local governments.

The SWAPO Party will promote regional and international trade, measures will be 
put in place to facilitate movement of goods and services.

3.9 The SWAPO Party will put greater emphasis on the following vital economic 
sectors:

3.9.1 Agriculture

The SWAPO Party will continue to prioritise increased food production through 
the development of agronomic projects, livestock production, agro-processing and
marketing.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will promote these activities through the creation 
of an integrated agro-financing scheme.

The SWAPO Party will also accelerate the implementation of the animal health 
improvement project, with a view to equalize the animal health status in the 
country; declare the Northern Communal Area (NCA) Foot-and-Mouth Disease (FMD) 
free and enhance the marketing opportunities for animal products.

The SWAPO Party will implement policies and programmes to ensure that there are 
strategic grain storage facilities (silos), cold storage facilities and a 
horticultural processing and distribution network.

Through these programmes, it is expected that a significant number of job 
opportunities will be created, technology adapted and skills transferred.

In addition, it is expected that the agriculture sector will create further 
economic wealth and increase its contribution to the country's GDP through 
policies such as infant industry protection.

3.9.2 Mining

The mining sector is faced with the challenge of enhancing national capacity for
the further discovery and transformation of abundant mineral resources and 
export value-added products so as to generate increased earnings from Namibia's 
natural resources.

to this end, policies and legislative reform towards mineral beneficiation and 
value addition will be accelerated.

The SWAPO Party will also ensure that further ventures will be carried out 
through partnerships between the Government and previously disadvantaged 
Namibians.

The SWAPO Party will place greater emphasis on local sourcing and value addition
to natural resources before exports.
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Despite declining commodities prices, the mining sector is expected to continue 
generating wealth and jobs through further diversification into less price 
volatile value-added products and increased outputs from a diversity of mineral 
resources endowment of the country.

The SWAPO Party will support exploration and utilization of stone products for 
manufacturing projects and will establish and capacitate a state mining company 
to effectively play its role of adding value to the sector and achieve economic 
independence.

3.9.3 Fisheries and Aquaculture

This sector continues to play a significant role in the national economy through
the provision of employment, foreign earnings and contribution to the country's 
GDP despite the fact that the sector is susceptible to oceanic and climatic 
changes.

The SWAPO Party has pursued effective management policies for this sector.

The policy of Namibianisation of the sector will continue to be pursued along 
with the diversification of products and marketing, including further promotion 
and development of aquaculture.

Both marine fisheries and aquaculture have the potential to further create job 
opportunities and grow the national GDP.

The SWAPO Party will ensure that a National Master Plan is developed to guide 
and nurture the development of the aquaculture sector in terms of attracting 
investment and exploiting available opportunities.

Expansion of aquaculture has the potential to increase protein intake for our 
nation.

the Fish Consumption Programme will be enhanced with a view to ensure fish 
availability at affordable prices in the domestic market.

3.9.4 Manufacturing

SWAPO Party is committed to the development of Namibia as a prosperous and 
industrialised national in line with Vision 2030.

The SWAPO Party will ensure the intensification of efforts towards refinement 
and implementation of policies and programmes that aim at encouraging and 
supporting investment in manufacturing and value-addition activities.

The current incentive regime, including EPZ, will be reviewed to enhance 
effectiveness and ensure regional competitiveness.

the SWAPO Party will continue to support small and medium enterprises through 
entrepreneurship development and financing, access to technology and markets, 
improvement of managerial skills and the refocus of Government procurement 
policy and practice to support local production.

Greater emphasis will be placed on the implementation and further expansion of 
special industrialisation programme, the development of sites and premises to 
stimulate local economic activities, the establishment of industrial parks and 
technology centres, in order to stimulate teh economic activities at regional 
and local levels.

Through these measures, it is expected that manufacturing will increase its 
contribution to the GDP, additional jobs will be generated, the economy will be 
diversified and supply-side constraints will be addressed, while Namibian 
enterprises will be able to claim their rightful share of the domestic market 
and participate fully in regional and international markets.

3.9.5 Tourism
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The tourism sector is the fastest growing sector of the economy with the 
potential to contribute considerably to national development objectives.

The SWAPO Party has identified and prioritized cultural villages and eco-tourism
as growth areas for new tourism products in Namibia and will pursue policies and
programmes to expand tourism to further increase the sector's contribution to 
the GDP and jobs creation.

Efforts will further be made to co-operate with private sector tourism operators
to encourage inclusion of cultural-tourism and eco-tourism destinations and 
presentations as part of their normal tour packages.

Deliberate programmes will be pursued to ensure the attainment of black economic
empowerment in the sector.

The SWAPO Party will review policies and programmes for the management and 
operation of national parks in order to ensure efficiency, return on investment,
improvement of infrastructure and products, protection and preservation of the 
pristine state of parks for the enjoyment of current and future generations.

The SWAPO Party will continue with the reform of the sector to ensure that the 
black majority, women and youth claim a reasonable share of the benefits of the 
tourism sector.

Conservancy programmes will be redirected to ensure that the benefits are 
ploughed back into the communities.

In line with the tourism development policies, the SWAPO Party will implement 
programmes aimed at sustainable land and environmental management.

This will ensure balance in the sharing of tourism benefits between investors 
and communities and contribute to the improvement of living standards of the 
affected communities.

3.9.6 Finance

Finance plays a major role in the promotion of investment and economic 
development.

The challenge facing Namibia is that of being a net capital exporter, while 
major investment projects in the country are sill in need of funding.

The SWAPO Party will accelerate the implementation of laws and policies geared 
towards capital market reforms.

The SWAPO Party believes that the time has come to introduce competition in the 
finance sector, particularly the banking sector, in order to provide accessible 
and affordable financial services to all Namibians, particularly those in rural 
areas.

The Party will ensure the participation of previously disadvantaged Namibians in
the sector, as well as enhancing access to capital for investment, especially to
new entrepreneurs and SOEs.

For that reason, SWAPO Party will continue with the efforts of establishing a 
financial institution with a mandate for lending to SOEs, especially youth and 
female entrepreneurs.

A dedicated SOE financial institution, with branches across the country, will 
complements the existing development finance institutions in providing 
affordable capital to entrepreneurs.

The SWAPO Party will further encourage and support the development of new 
financial products such as export guarantees and specialised insurance, 
agro-financing, industrial financing and mortgage facilities for houses in rural
areas.

Development finance institutions will be capacitated to promote investment in 
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productive economic activities and entrepreneurship development.

Capacity building for the management of financial institutions and capital 
market will be enhanced to ensure credibility and reliability of the financial 
system in the country.

The sector has the potential to create direct job opportunities and generated 
more wealth and indirect job opportunities.

3.9.7 Information and Communication Technology (ICT)

In order to promote a knowledge based economy, the SWAPO Party will put in place
the necessary laws and policies for the operation and management of ICT in the 
country.

In addition, there will be support and encouragement of partnerships between 
public and private sectors on the development and provision of the necessary 
infrastructure and capacity building.

Training institutions across the country will be encouraged and supported to 
increase ICT training.

The SWAPO Party will ensure implementation of e-governance platforms across the 
public service.

The ICT sector has the potential to create direct and indirect job opportunities
through the optimal utilization and application of ICT platforms for 
socio-economic advancement.

The accessibility and affordability of ICT service is key in the socio-economic 
developmental agenda as it can, amongst other things, support the utilisation of
available human resources, especially the youth.

Investment in the telecommunication network will be encouraged so as to enhance 
Namibia's competitiveness.

The SWAPO Party has resolved to ensure enhanced regulatory capacity in the 
converging ICT sector and the implementation of universal services to benefit 
all Namibians.

3.9.8 Transport

The SWAPO Party will continue to work towards positioning Namibia as a regional 
transport hub.

To this end, the Party will continue to prioritize the development of the 
transport corridors linking Namibia to neighbouring countries and the world.

Furthermore investment will be made in the development, maintenance and 
improvement of transport infrastructure such as roads, rail networks, airports, 
seaports and telecommunication systems.

The SWAPO Party will earmark resources towards the improvement of aviation 
safety in the country and to maximize the strategic location of Namibia by 
making the country a regional airline hub through the introduction of an 
advanced air traffic radar system, capacity building and maximum utilization of 
airport infrastructure.

3.9.9 Construction

The construction sector plays a significant role in the economy through the 
provision of employment opportunities and development of skills and necessary 
infrastructure.

The SWAOP Party will continue to promote the development of the construction 
industry, and encourage the participation of small and medium enterprises in 
this sector as Government is the main procurer of construction services.
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The SWAPO Party will put measures in place to ensure that a significant portion 
of such investment is directed at previously disadvantaged Namibians and is 
retained in the domestic economy.

In addition, the SWAPO Party will encourage and support the export of 
construction services to other countries.

Government procurement will be used to increase the share of formerly 
disadvantaged Namibians in the sector through equity participation, joint 
venture partnerships and subcontracting.

3.9.10 Energy

The SWAPO Party is cognisant of the fact that energy is a critical input in the 
country's production system and the short or disruption has the potential to 
undermine both the country's production capacity and competitiveness in the 
domestic and international market.

The SWAPO Party will, therefore, accelerate the connectivity projects, 
investment in power generation programmes, especially the development of the 
kudu gas as well as hydro, renewable and other alternative sources of energy to 
ensure energy availability, reliability, affordability, self-reliance and 
surplus to export to other countries.

The SWAPO Party will intensify programmes of research in other mineral 
resources, such as oil and gas to guarantee the country's energy security.

The SWAPO Party will endeavour to develop, build and maintain the necessary 
energy infrastructure and capacity and support the participation of Namibians, 
especially the formerly disadvantaged, in the sector.

3.9.11 Economic Infrastructure Development

In order to ensure broad-based economic development and growth, it is imperative
that there is significant investment in the economic infrastructure, which 
support economic activities in the country.

The SWAPO Party will therefore create capital projects for the development of 
vital economic infrastructure critical for economic development.

Strong emphasis will be put on housing, water, electricity, telecommunication, 
roads, rail networks, airports and seaports, office space and business 
facilities.

The SWAPO Party will utilise public-private partnership approaches to establish 
decentralised emergency services, with a view to ensure that small towns and 
rural areas are capacitated with regard to fire fighting, provision of medical 
care, medical evacuation and emergency evacuation services.

4. Upliftment of our People's Health Standards

A healthy nation is a productive nation.

The SWAPO Party places a high premium on strengthening human resources to 
further improve Namibia's public health and family medical services in both the 
public and private sector.

The SWAPO Party believes in the development and building of health systems that 
are responsive to the needs of the people of Namibia.

Strengthened preventive health services are a prerequisite for the quality of 
curative service with greater emphasis on rehabilitation.

It is for this reason that the Political Programme of SWAPO Party commits to 
investment in the social sector with a view to eliminate inherited social 
inequalities and disparities and improve the health and quality of life of the 
Namibian people.
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The SWAPO Party recognises the need for health governance to be improved and, as
part of decentralization, for health provision in the regions to be further 
strengthened.

To this end, SWAPO Party shall for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

4.1 Continue devising and implementing programmes that are aimed at the 
improvement of the health of the Namibian people and to devote sufficient 
resources to the combating of infectious diseases such as HOV / AIDS, malaria 
and tuberculosis.

4.2 Support and strengthen information dissemination in the communities on 
disease prevalence and prevention, especially preventable disease such as HIV / 
AIDS, malaria, tuberculosis and sexually transmitted diseases (STDs).

4.3 Maintain programmes of primary health care for increasing community 
participation as well as the construction of hospitals, clinics and health 
centres in urban and rural areas where such services do not exist.

4.4 Continue to implement programmes for the maintenance, improvement and 
equipping of existing health infrastructure, including service delivery.

4.5 Continue providing primary health care especially in rural areas, and 
improving sanitation and nutrition to enhance the quality of health of the 
population.

4.6 Design public awareness campaigns, legislation and programmes to educate the
public about the danger of using illicit drugs and abuse of alcohol to family 
life and human health.

4.7 Strengthen rehabilitation services for children and the youth, expand 
medical rehabilitation for people with disabilities and enhance counselling 
services for victims of violence and other traumas.

4.8 Review and expand counselling services to limit the rate of suicides, heart 
failure, drug and alcohol abuse, and improve the treatment programmes for 
mentally ill people.

The mental health and President's Patients systems shall also be reviewed.

4.9 Attend to environmental health in both rural and urban areas and develop new
public and environmental health regulations.

4.10 Conduct full routine immunisation of all infants and children, and 
intensify national immunisation days and campaigns to increase coverage from the
current 75% to 80% and more.

4.11 Improve and expand reproductive health care for expecting women to further 
reduce maternal mortality rates.

4.12 Develop institutional management capacity through the gradual introduction 
of professional managers to lead major health institutions and management teams,
while continuing to provide in-service education and training to healthcare 
professionals.

4.13 Improve the health of our communities and strengthen community based health
care by introducing a new cadre of community health promotion extension workers 
to work with the community volunteers and health workers.

Improve the working conditions of doctors, nurses and related health personnel 
in rural and remote areas so as to attract and retain critical skills.

5. Provision of Housing, Water and Sanitation

The SWAPO Party regards shelter as a very important element in human 
development.
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It is for this reason that the provision of housing is a priority identified in 
the SWAPO Party Political Programme.

Hence, the SWAPO Party will continue to encourage and support house ownership 
through the earmarking of financial resources to housing programmes for both low
and middle income groups.

Apart from the shelter objective, it is the commitment of the SWAPO Party to 
expand socio-economic infrastructure in order to reduce regional economic 
imbalances and to ensure effective implementation of the decentralization 
process.

The SWAPO Party will accelerate the implementation of programmes towards the 
provision of affordable housing and access to title deeds in proclaimed towns, 
villages and settlements, and will reform communal land holding in villages and 
settlements towards the attainment of these objectives.

SWAPO Party also recognizes the plight of communities who are displaced to pave 
the way for the development and expansion of towns, villages and settlements in 
the communal areas and will review the existing policies to establish fair and 
equitable compensation and resettlement mechanisms in order to restore the 
dignity of the affected communities and households.

The SWAPO Party will review the Resettlement Policy in order to place greater 
emphasis on capacity building and access to resource to ensure that those who 
have benefited from the resettlement programme can sustainable earn their 
livelihood from farming and that such farms are productive and contribute to 
increased agricultural productive and economic growth.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

5.1 Refine its policy on housing and the strategic framework for the housing 
sector in order to increase protection for existing and potential home owners.

5.2 Continue to support and encourage housing development, especially low-income
housing in urban and rural areas in order to ensure that the majority of our 
people have access to decent shelter.

5.3 Continue with the implementation of programmes towards proclamation of 
towns, villages and settlements in all the regions of the country, so that the 
majority of our people can enjoy social amenities and services of equivalent 
quality and standards throughout the country.

5.4 Continue to support, encourage and promote investment in the production and 
development of building materials as well as property development and housing in
particular.

5.5 Formulate a white paper on integrated land use planning and a spatial 
planning programme that will safeguard towns, housing and settlements in flood 
prone areas of the country against floods and other natural calamities.

5.6 Undertake deliberate measures to capacitate the resettled farmers by 
improving access to capital for improving farming infrastructure, agricultural 
production, marketing and farming knowledge and skills.

5.7 Review and consolidate the policy and legislation governing towns, 
settlements and villages and enhance the capacity of relevant agencies and 
institutions to accelerate the land delivery process to meet the demand of both 
housing and economic activities.

6. Environmental Management and Sustainable Utilization of Natural Resources

The SWAPO Party Political Programme recognizes the fact that our natural 
environment constitutes a common heritage of all the Namibian people, the 
present and future generations.

While our ecology remains fragile, it is the basis for sustenance.
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The fauna and flora are also attractive to humanity and serve as a means of 
livelihood.

It is for that reason that the SWAPO Party puts strong emphasis on the 
protection and conservation of our environment.

The SWAPO Party will therefore continue to pursue policies and programmes that 
are aimed at sustainable management and utilization of our natural resources as 
well as the maintenance of eco-systems for the present and future generations.

Environmental management programmes will also take into account the need for 
appropriate sanitation infrastructure in order to prevent the spreading of 
disease, contamination of underground water and restore the dignity of citizens 
who have been subjected to the colonial bucket sanitation system.

For Namibia, being an arid country, water remains a scarce commodity.

It is for that reason that the SWAPO Party will put in place an efficient water 
management system and distribution programme.

Increased emphasis will be placed on rural water supply and availability of 
water for industries, households and livestock.

Through the implementation of the sanitation policy, strict measures will be put
in place to avoid water pollution.

The SWAPO Party will also implement the laws that are designed for conservation 
and protection of the environment and the sustainable utilization of natural 
resources, especially non-renewable resources.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

6.1 Continue devising measure to ensure the protection, conservation and respect
of our environment and sustainable utilisation of non-renewable resources for 
the benefit of the current and future generations.

6.2 Implement laws and policies to ensure sustainable exploration and 
utilisation of our natural resources to achieve national developmental 
objectives in line with the SWAPO Party Political Programme.

6.3 Put in place measures to mitigate the negative impacts of climatic change, 
especially as it affects land usage.

6.4 Strengthen the National Emergency Preparedness Strategy in order to mitigate
the negative effects of potential natural calamities, through the building of 
capacity across the country.

6.5 continue with the implementation of the development and maintenance of bulk 
water infrastructure to ensure water security and the improvement of rural water
distribution and management.

6.6 Put in place measures that will guarantee water availability for urban and 
industrial needs and ensure that there is a synergy between national bulk water 
supply systems and local authorities.

6.7 Implement the Sanitation Policy in urban and rural areas.

7. Social Upliftment and Empowerment

The SWAPO Party remains committed to ensuring that socio-economic development 
results in the improvement of the quality of life of the Namibian People.

For that reason, the SWAPO Party Political Programme emphasis social upliftment 
of the people and the elimination of the inherited and deep-rooted social 
deficit.
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The SWAPO Party will strive towards the promotion of the people's welfare, the 
provision of essential services such as primary healthcare, housing, clean 
water, better sanitation, primary and secondary education, library services, 
sport, arts and culture, and all other means of livelihood that our people have 
been denied for so long, especially those living in the rural areas.

Namibia's diverse cultures bring the citizenry together as a united and strong 
nation.

Therefore, the SWAPO Party will continue to preserve and cherish Namibian's rich
cultural heritage; sites of rock art; historic monuments and sites; endemic 
fauna and flora; treasures of archaeology and palaeontology; music and fine 
arts; dance; costumes of tradition; artefacts and crafts and traditional 
cuisine.

All of these attributes form Namibia's national identity and contribute to 
building a united Namibia.

The SWAPO Party is committed to empower Namibians through education and 
awareness of Namibia's history, values and tradition so that future generations 
have a rich heritage.

A culture of self-reliance shall be nurtured, while innovation and hard work 
will be encouraged so as the achieve social upliftment at households, 
communities and national level.

Land, as a means of production, remains a strategic resource, hence the greater 
emphasis of the SWAPO Party on land reform and redistribution.

While the achievements so far are commendable, there remains manifold challenges
that demand urgent action.

These challenges relate to the quality of land offered for sale, the overpricing
of farmland subdivision of land that reduces the productivity of farms, changing
of farms usage that undermines agricultural production and deceases the 
availability of opportunities for those citizens that are interested in 
accessing land outside the Government Land Acquisition Programme.

Urgent measure will be undertaken by the SWAPO Party to review existing 
legislation, policies and programmes related to land acquisition and 
re-distribution to ensure equitable land ownership patterns, which will 
guarantee national peace and stability.

Social and economic empowerment of previously disadvantaged Namibians remains a 
priority on the development agenda of the SWAPO Party.

Increased effort will be made to put in place relevant legislation, policies, 
programmes and resources to advance this agenda.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will, for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

7.1 Continue with the construction and maintenance of educational facilities and
to fully equip them to ensure that a conducive learning environment is created 
for every school-going Namibian child.

7.2 Put in place the necessary infrastructure for the development and promotion 
of arts, sports, music and culture, in order to ensure that youth in our society
spend their time in productive activities, through the development of their 
talents.

7.3 Earmark resources and expand the National Youth Service programme in order 
to improve and advance the interests of the youth on our society and to ensure 
that they are equipped with the necessary skills for life.

A further aim is to ensure that the youth are raised with the values of 
patriotism, commitment, respect and loyalty to the country and its people, and 
to the defence of national unity, independence and sovereignty.
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7.4 Ensure the design and implementation of programmes and projects for economic
empowerment of the youth in the country.

In addition, devise strategies for job attachments, particularly in the public 
sector, for young graduates from tertiary and vocational training institutions 
so that they can gain experience and thereby become employable and 
self-employed.

7.5 Build a caring society where there is growth with equity and where citizens 
have access to a decent quality of life.

7.6 Strive towards the implementation of laws advancing progressive labour 
relations.

The SWAPO Party will also, in the spirit of tripartism enhance dialogue between 
Government, employers and workers in order to ensure harmonious industrial 
relations in the country.

7.7 Continue to create an enabling environment for job creation and improve the 
working conditions for workers and their families.

7.8 Put in place economic transformation programmes that will bring previously 
disadvantaged Namibians, women and the youth into the mainstream of the economy,
in line with the SWAPO Party Political Programme.

7.9 Ensure economic growth with equity and the empowerment of black Namibians, 
through business ownership and job creation.

7.10 Extend infrastructure to the rural areas such as housing, potable water, 
electricity, feeder road.

The SWAPO Party will also continue to ensure that development of rural areas 
continues to take centre stage in terms of national development priorities.

7.11 Accelerate the finalisation of the National Rural Development Policy and 
Strategy.

7.12 Continue with the revision of the laws, policies and programmes related to 
land acquisition, re-distribution and management, to ensure access to land by 
the majority of Namibians and achieve equitable land ownership patterns.

7.13 Increase the amount of land acquired and transferred, while accelerating 
the resettlement process.

7.14 Put in place programmes to ensure that those that are resettled are 
capacitated to contribute to economic growth and earn their livelihoods through 
the land so allocated.

7.15 Use the best of our diverse culture, heritage and art to express and forge 
nationhood, identity, growth and development, through the development of the 
culture industry, cultural tourism and culture knowledge creation, including the
establishment of cultural villages.

7.16 Accelerate the finalisation and implementation of laws relating to 
intellectual property right and traditional knowledge to protect the rights of 
artists and for the country to benefit from biodiversity.

7.17 Implement the rural development plan for food and nutrition which will 
generate information on planning and policy making to prevent the negative 
impact on communities that are affected by hunger and food insecurity in their 
respective areas.

7.18 Special focus will be accorded via the promotion of programmes that are 
aimed at:

7.18.1 Private Sector Development
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To create a conducive environment for economic activities in order to create 
wealth and employment opportunities for Namibians.

In addition, measures aimed at the promotion of forward and backward linkages of
the economy and integration of previously disadvantaged Namibians shall be 
enhanced.

7.18.2 Access to Finance

Greater efforts will be made to enhance access to finance for productive 
investment and economic activities, with special attention on addressing the 
challenges facing businesses owned by previously disadvantaged Namibians, 
particularly the SOEs, women, youth and those located in rural areas by 
establishing a dedicated financial institution with a presence across the 
country.

Further efforts shall be made to facilitate the transformation of informal 
businesses into formal and growing enterprises.

7.18.3 Skills Development

Skills development will be promoted as a means of empowering previously 
disadvantaged Namibians to take an active rile in the economic development of 
Namibia and to overcome the scarcity of skills in the labour market, improve the
application of technology and make Namibia competitive.

7.18.4 Equity Participation

Equity participation will be encouraged and supported in order to expand the 
ownership of key sectors of the national economy by Namibians and ensure active 
participation by all so as to increase economic activities and growth.

7.18.5 Joint Ventures

Joint ventures will be used as a means of capacity building, exposure and 
transfer of skills in enterprise management and pooling of resources and 
expertise.

7.18.6 Access to Technology

Access to technology will be promoted to enhance productivity, competitiveness, 
quality and standards.

7.18.7 Product Development and Marketing

Diversification and improvement of Namibia's products and export markets will be
prioritised to increase the range of products, enhance consumer choice, and to 
ensure that local industries claim their share of the domestic market and to 
increase exports of finished products.

7.1.8.8 Public Procurement

Public procurement shall be used as a tool to promote the development of 
national industries and the service sector.

In doing so, priority will be given to Namibian entrepreneurs to enhance their 
involvement in key national economic activities as well as improve service 
delivery to the people.

The SWAPO Party will put in place relevant laws and policies to ensure that the 
national budget will be utilised to advance and support rural development, job 
creation, industrial development, economic empowerment, growth and expansion of 
local industry and the retention of a substantial portion of public expenditure 
in the domestic economy as well as increase the procurement of local goods and 
services by central, regional and local governments and SOEs.

Black Economic Empowerment
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In line with the SWAPO Party Political Programme, the implementation of black 
economic empowerment programmes shall be prioritized in all of the above 
programmes.

8. Human Capital Development and Utilization

Education is the key to national economic and social development.

The SWAPO Party continues to strongly support the implementation of the 
Education and Training Sector improvement Programme (ETSIP, as a roadmap for 
educational improvement to meet the goals set in Vision 2030.

the SWAPO Party will continue to devote a significant percentage of the national
budget to the implementation of ETSIP in enhancing education and training, 
research and development, acquisition and adaptation of technology, as well as 
the application of information and communication technology (ICT) in Namibia's 
economic development process.

The Party will address the national skills deficit through the allocation of 
resources to upgrade, expand and further develop educational institutions in 
order to create an enabling environment for learning in the country.

In this endeavour, the SWAPO Party intends to harness the efforts, know-how and 
resources of the private sector in advancing national education goals.

the SWAPO Party will design projects and programmes for human capital 
utilization, such as creation of job opportunities, research and development, 
application of technology, mentorship and job attachments so as to ensure 
effective utilization of the available human capital.

to this end, SWAPO Party will for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

8.1 Review, upgrade and further improve pre-primary, primary, secondary and 
tertiary education, and specialized institutions so as to update the quality of 
education in line with the national development objectives.

8.2 Support the expansion of programmes that aim at enhancing vocational 
training and skills development, management training, and overall promotion of 
knowledge and skills acquisition in order to realise economic development 
industrialization and effective economic management.

8.3 Ensure sustainable supply of medium to highly skilled labour to meet the 
labour market demand and support the overall national development goals of a 
knowledge-based economy, through education, training, skills development and 
appropriate exposure.

8.4 Expand existing vocational training centres and set up new one in all 
regions where there are none, and allocate adequate resources to these 
institutions to accelerate skills development.

8.5 Continue to guarantee and support the right of the Namibian youth to 
education, through the continuous reform of the education system, with the view 
to adapt and improve its quality and improve and expand the educational 
infrastructure and delivery system, especially in rural areas.

8.6 Improve the school curriculum to emphasize entrepreneurial skills 
development at an early age and set funds aside to support this programme.

In addition, the SWAPO Party will continue to strengthen and support the 
development of business schools at tertiary institutions.

8.7 Maintain and improve human capital records in order to keep up with new 
demands in the labour market and to design appropriate intervention programmes.

8.8 continue to further develop research institutions in order to enrich the 
technical and scientific knowledge needed for Namibian's economic development.
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SOEs and the private sector will be encouraged to coordinate research and 
development related activities so as to promote the application of technology 
and competitiveness in the economy.

8.9 Continue to provide education opportunities to adults and out of school 
youth to ensure human resource development in the country, while reviewing 
existing practices in order to ensure universal lifelong access to education by 
the citizenry with flexible entry and exit points.

Adult education as well as the improvement of open learning mode of education 
will receive priority.

8.10 Undertake research programmes for the development of specialized training 
institutions in order to meet national development objectives in critical areas,
such as medicine science, technology, engineering, mathematics, marine biology, 
geology, etc.

In addition, the SWAPO Party will mobilise key stakeholders to dedicate a 
specific portion of their annual budget as a contribution to the Education Fund,
meant for funding studies in these priority areas.

9. Safety Nets for Vulnerable Groups

The SWAPO Party remains committed to addressing the plight of vulnerable members
of our society through equitable allocation of resources and effective 
implementation of programmes to ensure universal access and full coverage of all
eligible target groups.

The SWAPO Party recognises the need for the speedy implementation of its 
programmes designed to benefit the veterans of the liberation struggle.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will for the next five years pursue the following 
strategies:

9.1 Put in place programmes for the promotion of early childhood development for
joint implementation with communities, local authorities and non-governmental 
organisations.

In addition, further programmes promoting pre-primary education shall be 
supported, including school feeding programmes in poverty stricken communities.

9.2 Provide leadership to all structures of society for the enforcement of laws 
prohibiting child abuse.

9.3 Strengthen existing social safety nets and develop new ones to address the 
plight of vulnerable groups of our society, especially orphans and vulnerable 
children, senior citizens, war veterans and people with disability, through 
consistent improvement of their social grants and access to means of livelihood.

9.4 Accelerate the implementation of programmes aimed at the improvement of 
conditions of the veterans of the struggle for national independence.

9.5 Ensure the continuation of programmes aimed at capacitating and empowering 
destitute communities of the society to facilitate their full participation in 
the development of Namibia.

All efforts will be made to ensure that these communities are self-reliant and 
live decent and dignified lives.

9.6 Mobilize resources for the improvement of early warning systems and relief 
assistance to Namibians in the event of a natural calamity.

10. Promotion of Gender Equity

Gender mainstreaming and the equitable representation of women in position of 
power will remain a priority to the SWAPO Party in line with the 2002 and 2007 
SWAPO Party Congress Resolutions.
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The SWAPO Party will intensify the implementation of laws and programmes to 
combat violence against women and children, and will ensure that offenders in 
this regard shall face the full force of the law.

To this end, the SWAPO Party will, for the next five years, pursue the following
strategies:

10.1 continue to improve the policies affecting the conditions of professional 
and working women including the improvement of maternity leave benefits and the 
creation of child-friendly working environments.

10.2 Provide leadership to all structures of society in gender mainstreaming 
along with equal access for women to all socio-economic and political activities
and in the enforcement of laws prohibiting gender-based violence.

11. Enhancing Foreign Relations and International Cooperation

The SWAPO Party is committed to the principle of solidarity, freedom and 
justice.

It is on the basis of these principles that Namibia has enjoyed political, 
material and diplomatic support from all the peace-loving people world-wide 
during the struggle for our national independence.

The SWAPO Party will remain grateful for the anti-imperialistic solidarity which
resulted in the glorious victory of our people on the 21st of March 1990.

The SWAPO Party will remain loyal to the principle of solidarity, 
self-determination, independence and sovereignty of all nations and will 
continue to support resolutions.

The SWAPO Party will continue to support regional integration and international 
cooperation in the promotion of socio-economic development and the combating of 
poverty and disease.

To this end, the SWAPO Party, will for the next five years, pursue the following
strategies:

11.1 Remain committed to the fulfilment, in good faith, of Namibia's 
international obligations and will contribute within its capacity towards 
conflict prevention, resolution and maintenance of peace and security in the 
SADC region and the world.

11.2 Place strong emphasis on bilateral cooperation and economic diplomacy in 
order to contribute to socio-economic development, the elimination of 
under-development and poverty.

In addition, the SWAPO Party will ensure that Namibia promotes a just and 
equitable international political and economic order as a major foreign policy 
objective.

11.3 Promote South-South cooperation and support regional integration for the 
purpose of creating synergy in socio-economic development through the exchange 
of ideas, experiences and expertise as well as the pooling of resources.

The SWAPO Party remains committed to the regional economic integration through 
the strengthening of SACU and SADC as the building blocks towards the unity of 
the African continent and economic development.

11.4 Remain committed to the principle of non-alignment, in order to promote 
peaceful co-existence, peace and security in the world.

11.5 Promote a spirit of cooperation and genuine partnership in multilateral 
fora, such as the United Nations, the African Union and others.

11.6 Safeguard the principle of equality of nations as enshrined in the Charter 
of the United Nations.
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the party will strengthen solidarity with sister parties within the region, the 
continent and the world at large.

11.7 Respect our commitments and obligations to the principles of 
self-determination of the peoples under foreign domination and promote peace, 
democracy and human rights as enshrined in the UN and AU charters.

11.8 Implement the international instruments affecting human endeavour to which 
Namibia is a party.

12. Monitoring the Implementation of the 2009 SWAPO Election Manifesto

Monitoring process

It is the commitment of the SWAPO Party that appropriate mechanisms are put in 
place for institutionalizing the monitoring and evaluation of the pace and 
effectiveness of the implementation of the 2009 SWAPO Party Election manifesto.

The following three tiers will constitute the mechanisms for the monitoring and 
evaluating of the 2009 SWAPO Party Election Manifesto implementation:

12.1 Local and Regional Authorities Level

There will be regular and formalised meetings between the SWAPO Party regional 
structures, SWAPO Party Regional and Local Authorities Councillors under the 
supervision of the SWAPO Party national leaders assigned to the respective 
regions, assisted by the Secretariat.

12.2 National Level

Similarly, regular and formalised meetings between the SWAPO Party Secretariat 
and the Executives in Government to review the progress of implementation, the 
report of which shall then be prepared by the SWAPO Party Think Tank for 
presentation by the Secretariat to the Political Bureau and the Central 
Committee.

12.3 Party Level

Dedicated regular meetings of the Political Bureau and the Central Committee 
will be held, at least twice a year, to review the implementation progress of 
the Manifesto and to advise on appropriate and timely policy interventions.

Vote SWAPO Party for a Secure Future, Peace and Prosperity

VOTE SWAPO Party

13. A Sound Record of Achievements

1. Governance and Service Delivery

- Improvement of public service delivery and the management of State-Owned 
Enterprises in full action

- Nkurenkuru, Okahao, Oshikuku, Omuthiya and Ruacana proclaimed, and Bukalo, 
Aussenkehr and Orangemund to follow soon

2. Economic management and growth

- An average of 4.7% GDP growth recorded between 2005 and 2008

- A total of N$54 billion investment made between 2005 and 2008

- Budget deficit brought down to 18% of GDP in 2008

- Competitive ranking by World Bank with an effect taxation rate of only 25% on 
corporate profit
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- The best saving rate ranking at number 8 out of 134 countries

- Competitiveness ranking - 2nd in sub-Saharan Africa and 33rd out 134 in the 
world

- Expanded electricity distribution and telecommunication

- Positive sovereign credit rating by Fitch

3. Investment in healthcare

- HIV national prevalence in pregnant mothers reduced from 22% in 2002 to 17.8% 
in 2008.

While among age group 15-19 years prevalence declined from 11% in 2002 to 5.1% 
in 2008.

Similarly, for the age group 20 to 24 years prevalence declined from 22% in 2002
to 14% in 2008.

- Over 70000 people are on anti-retroviral therapy, representing more than 90% 
coverage.

- Significant decrease in annual AIDS related deaths.

- Cardiac Unit was launched in 2008.

- Namibia declared a polio free country in 2008 by the WHO African Regional 
Certification Commission.

- Rural water supply coverage reached 90.7% and urban coverage reached 98.4% by 
2006.

- The use of bucket sanitation system drastically reduced and N$30 million was 
allocated to Aroab, Kalkrand and Stampriet in 2008.

4. Land reform and Safety Nets

- Safety nets provided to low income groups by increasing tax-free thresholds.

- Old-age pension increased from N$370 per month to N$450 per month in 2008.

- Significant increase in the acquisition of farms for resettlement purposes.

- The number of children benefiting from maintenance and [foster care] grants 
increased from 7000 in 2004 to 65000 in 2007.

5. Human Capital Development and Empowerment

- In 2005, Namibia achieved SADC target of 30% of women representation in 
parliament by 30.8%.

- Early childhood development promoted, within 2878 centres registered and 
supported country-wide.

- Education and training reforms embarked upon with vigour.

- The National Council for Higher Education was established to advice on 
education.

6. Foreign relations

- Namibia served as chair of SADC Organ on Politics, Defence and Security 
Cooperation and as a member of the Troika.
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